Select Board Meeting Minutes    May 10, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Chair Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Bob Manners, and Margaret Payne, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: Margaret asked that a sentence or two be added to the section of the April 26 minutes regarding the Audubon Conservation Restriction. She would like it noted that she asked about plans to handle litter and parking. A motion was put forth by Bob to approve the minutes of April 26, with the added sentence(s). This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Highway Department – Bob said that the upper portion of Paten Hill Road has been opened, with drainage work and gravelling being done. Patching potholes with hot patch is expected to start soon.
Town Hall – A pre-construction meeting about the Bridge Street project will take place on May 12. The meeting will be in person and will be held outdoors. Construction is supposed to begin on or about May 17. The contractor has 70 days to complete the project. Final paving ad tree planting will be done in the fall. Andrew wants to make sure everyone is kept up to date on the project with robocalls and articles on the website and in the newspaper. Signs will also be posted warning drivers of possible delays on Bridge Street. Andrew suggested sending the locust trees, which are slated for removal to the Hall Tavern sawmill which recently burned. Terry will contact Jared Bellows to see if he is interested in the wood.
Arms Library – Andrew will be participating in a strategic planning process that is to begin soon.
Delinquent Taxes – Andrew met recently with Tax Collector Maureen Pike and Treasurer Angel Bragdon. Maureen has done a great job in cleaning up overdue taxes.
Movie Project Wrap-up – Andrew discussed with Buckland the idea of getting resident feedback about the recently completed movie project. Buckland would like any comments to be in writing. Andrew suggested having a month-long comment period then creating a report. Bob felt that the town had already had all he feedback that was likely to be given. Andrew will put out a notice calling for public feedback.
Senior Center – The home repair program has resumed. The staff is applying for grants. One grant would fund a program on healthy aging during COVID. Police Officer Tucker Jenkins is the liaison the Senior Center. Seniors can call him at any time. He is helping seniors to avoid scams. Margaret hopes that in the future seniors will be able to interact with students.
Appointments:
6 pm Lisa Danek Burke, FRCOG RE: Mosquito Control Program – The state has a program for aerial spraying for mosquitos. A town may vote to opt out of the state program by a vote of the Selectboard but an alternate plan must be submitted to the state. Staying in the program allows the state to do aerial spraying if deemed necessary. Lisa said that the state is not providing information on what would trigger the need to spray. Currently the state does not do trapping or sampling of mosquitos. The local mosquito district – Pioneer Valley Mosquito Control – does sample and trap. The Pioneer Valley group would provide surveillance. Pioneer Valley would do truck mounted spraying if necessary, but cannot do aerial spraying. To Lisa’s knowledge there has been no aerial spraying in this area for decades. Andrew wondered how the state would notify officials about spraying and if there would then be time to notify the public. The pesticide to be used, Anvil 10+10, is “not expected” to cause problems says state literature. Terry said she had heard from Kathleen O’Rourke on this topic and she asked the Board to opt out of the state plan. Bob suggested staying with the state plan, but joining the mosquito control district so monitoring and trapping could take place, and putting off a decision for two weeks to allow time for the Board of Health as well as residents to express opinions. Andrew agreed with that plan. Margaret wanted to hear from residents and also get some idea as to what an alternate plan might cost. Lisa said there was an annual fee of $5,000 to join the mosquito control district and to join requires a Town Meeting vote. This will be discussed further at the next meeting.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – It is hoped to have informational flyers available at Annual Town Meetings explaining the concept of a district
Town Roads versus MassDOT Listed Roads – This item is tabled for a while.
New Business:
Personnel Policy Discussion: Vacation Notification & Emergency Call-In – The current policy on vacations requires a three-week notice. This has not been adhered to but Department Heads have done a good job in scheduling vacations. A motion was made by Margaret to delete Section e under item 9 Vacation Policy. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

The Board also discussed the emergency call in policy which is that if an individual is called in for an emergency it counts as overtime regardless of whether they are taking vacation or other time off. Emergencies include all non-snow related emergencies that occur after regular work hours. This is for all town employees, not just the highway crew. The Board decided to leave that policy as is.

Review of Propose FY’22 Operating & Capital Budgets – The only change to the budget since the last review is that payments for a highway truck were left off the budget. That will now be changed to reflect an additional $31,000 coming out of stabilization. The only other change might be the $5,000 for the mosquito control district, which will be decided at the next meeting.
Any Other Business:
Next Meeting – May 24, 2021 at 5:30 pm
Correspondence:
Laurie Wheeler, Arms Library Director RE: Tree Warden Communication – In a letter to the Selectboard, Laurie said that she was unaware that a tree in front of the library was to be taken down, until it was actually happening. She did not dispute that the tree was in need of removal, but felt that a notice of the day it was being cut would have been helpful. The Highway Department was also unaware of the date of the tree cutting. Common courtesy would have been to notify all involved, especially as the cutting was done on a day that the library was open. It was agreed that the Tree Warden would be invited to a future meeting to discuss his lack of communication.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 6:50 pm a motion was made by Bob to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
